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NEWS LETTER - JULY 1962 Dear Parents,
The school year is rushing to a close, and chaos, organised and otherwise, surrounds me.
My desk is a mass of papers, reports, circulars and odd bits of lost property.  In the distance I hear Persian music and I can visualise the undulations of our 'heavenly maidens' who form part of the cast of our Play to be presented at Speech and Open Days.
A horde of dripping children, clutching towels around their multi-coloured bathing costumes, pad past my door to the school nurse on her periodic hunt for 'wee creatures', and from the remoter parts of the upper floors of the building come sounds of chiselling and hammering as the 3rd year prepare to sculpt blocks of plaster into objects (we hope) of beauty.
- 2 -
Next door, the typewriter of Mrs. Selmes chatters like a post of machine-guns, and the electric duplicator churns out seemingly without end, stacks upon stacks of Open Day programmes,
‘Tis the end of the summer term and the peaceful haven of the summer holidays is inviting - but not yet.
EXAMINATIONS
The schools own internal examinations are over, but we still have some of the 22 separate external examinations to face and to finish, of course reports are being completed, and here let me give the usual advice.
Class position is not everything.  A pupil can be lazy and still come high up the list because he has natural ability, he should be even higher.  On the other hand a child may be working really hard and still be near the bottom.
Take note of his progress, compare last years with this.  An isolated criticism may not be serious, but if several independent teachers each see the same fault in your child then it must have substance.
Note the attendance and ask yourself if you helped as much as you could in this direction.  There is still a tendency among some parents - happily not many, to keep their child home for trivial - even petty reasons. And of course with 12 weeks holiday each year there is plenty of time to go shopping and for going on outings without using up school time, which gives a child a poor impression of the importance of school, and retards not just the child in question, but also his WHOLE class.
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THE POOL
Your efforts over the past 3-4 years have now resulted in the pool coming into existence.  Its main purpose is to train children to swim.  For this reason it has been built with a depth that permits any child in the school to stand with head above water, and it has a flat bottom so that a child is safe anywhere, and of course every inch of the pool can be used in TEACHING a class of non-swimmers.
Most of the children are really enthusiastic and can be seen in the pool at every opportunity - sometimes 3 times a day.  Already many youngsters who must have been wanting to learn, have done so.  The number of 25, 50 and 100 yard certificates needed increases every day.
THE DUKE OF EDINBURGH'S AWARD SCHEME
This scheme, and the boys who are in it, are the complete answer to those 'old 'uns' who still maintain that the youngsters of today are not as good 'as in our young days'.  The boys who have entered for this have submitted to a tough training, are following a useful hobby, or have done so for 6 months.  They have nearly completed a course in First Aid and now having all passed the Bronze Award expedition test, are training for the Expedition in the Silver Section at the end of this month.  A training camp on the school field has been held overnight, with a bacon and egg breakfast cooked over a wood fire the following day. They are a grand bunch of boys doing something more useful and more exacting than telly-watching or corner loafing, and we feel that they and their parents, who must be supporting them, deserve praise and encouragement.
We are now looking for the new entry of 14 year olds in September next.
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The weather was dull and threatening for our annual sports this year, and with a cold wind blowing across the field it was not the social occasion we like to make it.  Nevertheless 11 new records were set up:-
1. David Clift
Senior High Jump
4 ft. 10 ins.
2. John Everard
Junior Discus
102 ft. 11 ins.
3. David Clift
Senior Discus
107 ft. 8 ins.
4. Colin Mead
Senior Javelin
140 ft. 11 ins.
5. John Halfhide
Senior 1 mile
5 mins.
6. David Clift
4th yr. 100 yds,
11.5 secs.
7. Ronald Bates
Junior 220 yds.
28.2 secs.
8. David Clift
Senior 220 yds.
25.1 secs.
9. Colin Mead
Senior 440 yds.
58.4 secs.
10. John Halfhide
Senior 880 yds.
2 mins. 9 secs.
11. Irene Forbes
Junior Girls 220 yds. 31.9 secs.
CRICKET
The difficulty with schoolboy cricket is that we never have enough time to really enjoy it.   Athletics training occupies the first half of the summer term and that leaves us with only about 8 weeks to do all we want -weather permitting!  Nevertheless, we have a good keen side and they really look smart on the field in their whites. Most mothers have managed white pullovers and with the special cricket caps which we were able to beg, they look a real cricketing side.  TWO of them - young James Padbury (who scored his 50 against Shoebury last week) and Colin Mead (who can keep wicket beautifully) play for the S.E. Essex team - well done!  We are always on the scrounge for whites, pullovers etc. so if you ever have any to pass on or sell, please remember us!
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TWO COMPLAINTS
I don’t like to complain against any of the parents of the children at this school because with very few exceptions all of you are most helpful, generous and kindly disposed towards us, and what we are hoping to do.  But probably because it has never occurred to you, there are a couple of matters in which you are slipping!!!
1. Good school dress is something that sets the whole
tone of a school, it obtains the sympathy of interested
employers and generally gives the place a business-like air.
But an increasing number of boys are appearing with great
loose pullovers that hang down to the hips or alternatively
wear sweaters in brilliant reds, greens or yellows.  Once we
let ONE deviate away from blue or grey, we have to be fair
and let others.  Please help us here and stick to real
pullovers - not 'sloppy joes' and keep to grey or blue please.
2. More and more parents are asking for children to be
given time off for shopping or outings or other trivial
reasons.  I know that it is sometimes tempting especially
if Dad has a day off - but please don't ask.  I want to be able to give permission in really important cases - but if I stop it - as I may have to because of the number of times I am being asked, I shall have to stop it all.  Keep it to the holidays or weekends please Mum and Dad.
EXTENDED COURSE
The parents of third year children will soon have to make one of the most important decisions a parent can be asked to make.  "Is my child to 'stop-on' or not?".  It is a question which all parents have to face at some time.  To help such parents I am holding a special meeting for them on Thursday, 12th July, at 7.45p.m.
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I can tell you what kind of opportunities exist and what will happen if they do extend their education. At this point and in this letter I offer you just one piece of advice - don't let your child decide - he or she will be influenced - too much influenced "by what his pal is going to do, or by the prospects of big money in a 'dead end' job, you are the boss - you parents should decide.
SILVER TROPHIES
We have a beautiful collection of silver cups and shields, thanks to our many friends, and now we have 3 especially for swimming.  We have a lovely circular shield presented by Mr. Upton of High Street; a silver cup obtained from Peter Wilson, the sports writer by Mr. Morgan of Twyford Avenue, and now Mr. Nicholls also of High Street has obtained a shield for us from the London Co-operative Society. We really have some very kind friends.
NEWS IN BRIEF
1. Mr. Horsnell will be leaving us temporarily to attend a
3 months course on the education of backward children
at Reading University.
2. We have taken colour films and 'snaps' of the pool and
its construction.  We hope these will be available for
Open Day.
3. Ken Ellis and Ron Bates have both swum the length of the
pool UNDER water.
4.   After raising £25 for the Muscular Dystrophy Fund we have just raised £20 for the Old Age Pensioners.
5. Most classrooms will be decorated for the first time
during the summer holidays.
6. Susan Gabell from 3A was third in the Miss Ashingdon
Contest.
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7. Raymond Chittock of the 4th Extended Course is the
first boy in this school to complete the Bronze Award
of the Duke of Edinburgh's Award Scheme,
8. Margaret Quinell also of the 4th Extended Course has
been awarded her 1st class badge in the Girl Guides.
9. Mrs. Huntley has been dogged by another spell of
ill-health, this time shingles, and may be away for
some time.  We send her our best wishes for an
early recovery.
10. About 46 eleven year olds, rather fewer than usual,
(there were 80 last year) will be coming to this school in September next.
From the muddle of my desk then, these are my comments on the news and my memories of the last few weeks.
DATES TO REMEMBER
18th July    Open Day and Fete
20th July    Boys of Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme depart for Botley Camping Site.
25th July    End of term
6th September Beginning of new term
Yours sincerely,
J.R. Prince,
Headmaster
